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30. The World Conference on Human Rights also expresses its dismay and 
condemnation that gross and systematic violations and situations that 
constitute serious obstacles to the full enjoyment'of all human rights 
continue to occur in different parts of the world. Such violations and 
obstacles include, as well as torture and cruel, inhuman and degrading 
treatment or punishment, summary and arbitrary executions, disappearances, 
arbitrary detentions, all forms of racism, racial discrimination and 
apartheid, foreign occupation and alien domination, xenophobia, poverty, 
hunger and other denials of economic, social and cultural rights, religious 
intolerance, terrorism, discrimination against women and lack of the rule of 
law. 

31. The World Conference on Human Rights calls upon States to refrain from 
any unilateral measure not in accordance with international law and the 
Charter of the United Nations that creates obstacles to trade relations among 
States and impedes the full realization of the human rights set forth in the 
Universal Declaration of Human Rights and international human rights 
instruments, in particular the rights of everyone to a standard of living 
adequate for their health and well-being, including food and medical care, 
housing and the necessary social services. The World Conference on Human 
Rights affirms that food should not be used as a tool for political pressure. 

32. The World Conference on Human Rights reaffirms the importance of ensuring 
the universality, objectivity and non-selectivity of the consideration of 
human rights issues. 

33. The World Conference on Human Rights reaffirms that States are 
duty-bound, as stipulated in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the 
International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and in other 
international human rights instruments, to ensure that education is aimed at 
strengthening the respect of human rights and fundamental freedoms. The World 
Conference on Human Rights emphasizes the importance of incorporating the 
subject of human rights education programmes and calls upon States to do so. 
Education should promote understanding, tolerance, peace and friendly 
relations between the nations and all racial or religious groups and encourage 
the development of United Nations activities in pursuance of these objectives. 
Therefore, education on human rights and the dissemination of proper 
information, both theoretical and practical, play an important rolé in the 
promotion and respect of human rights with regard to all individuals without 
distinction of any kind such as race, sex, language or religion, and this 
should be integrated in the education policies at the national as well as 
international levels. The World Conference on Human Rights notes that 
resource constraints and institutional inadequacies may impede the immediate 
realization of these objectives. 

34. Increased efforts should be made to assist countries which so request to 
create the conditions whereby each individual can enjoy universal human rights 
and fundamental freedoms. Governments,.the United Nations system as well as 
other multilateral organizations are urged to increase considerably the 
resources allocated to programmes aiming at the establishment and 
strengthening of national legislation, national institutions and related 
infrastructures which uphold the rule of law and democracy, electoral 


